MINUTES of the Annual Parish Meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held in the Community Room, Great Paxton Primary School on Monday 16th May 2022.

PRESENT: Parish Councillors W Bond (Chairman), P Goodyer, C Hall, Mrs J Jackson and R Widdowson. 
IN ATTENDANCE: County Councillor S Ferguson.
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:  Four members of the public.
1. MINUTES

The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 17th May 2021 were approved as a correct    record and signed by the Chairman.
2. APOLOGIES 
Apologies for absence from the meeting were received from District Councillor R J West and Parish Councillors G Addison and Mrs J Peters.

3. REPORT OF THE PARISH COUNCIL
Councillor Bond reviewed the activities of the Parish Council during 2021/22 and made the following statement –

‘Looking back over the Parish Council year, I feel a sense of achievement!  Not only that we have 
met on seven occasions but that six of those meetings have been ‘face to face’ during some 
challenging times for us all.  


Small villages like Great Paxton are all about the people who take time to contribute to community 
life.  One such person was Joan Addison who had served on this Parish Council for nearly 40 years.  
Councillors were pleased to be able to mark the occasion of Joan’s retirement with a celebratory 
tea in July.  Since then, Simon Peters has also chosen to step down and we will miss the way he 
used to tour the Parish and report on trees, footpaths, lamps, potholes etc – all those things that 
are important to keep on top of!  But the Parish Council was delighted to welcome new Councillor 
Chris Hall who has brought good energy and determination. 


So, on to a summary of some of activities during 2021/22.  I am proud to report that the Parish 
Council funded much needed ground works to the Play Area on Saxon Green to solve drainage 
problems and their implications highlighted to us in recent RoSPA Inspection reports.  At the same 
time, and in response to resident requests, we have installed three pieces of Adult Gym equipment, 
the cost of which was partly met by a successful application for grant from the District Council.  
Held up by the pandemic we have also undertaken our regular survey of trees on parish council 
land and funded the cost of works that were identified.    We have also enhanced the appearance 
of the village entrances to try and promote a sense of community and to encourage drivers to slow 
down within the village boundaries.  On the same theme, the Mobile Vehicle Activation Sign 
(MVAS) is in place at last and early reports suggest that it is having an impact.  A design for the 
Buffer Zone on Paxton Hill will be considered this evening so we are now underway with that 
project as well!  


The Parish Council continues to take its planning responsibilities seriously and robustly considers all 
applications received for development in the village.  Strategically, Councillors also contribute to 
discussions on the A428 Improvements, local policing and the East West Rail Link.  More recently, 
we adopted a new Code of Conduct to demonstrate our resolve to continue to take decisions fairly, 
openly and transparently.


So, to conclude - thank you to County Councillor Stephen Ferguson and District Councillor Richard 
West for their regular attendance and updates and thank you to all colleague Parish Councillors and 
regular attendees for their contributions and support.’
4. COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLOR REPORTS
County Councillor Stephen Ferguson
Councillor Ferguson opened his report by congratulating Councillor Richard West on his recent successful re election as a District Councillor.   He also announced that he too had been elected as a District Councillor for St Neots Priory Park & Little Paxton so hopefully would be able to lend further support to the Bridge Project from across the river!   Given the election outcome, he suggested that a new administration would start to operate at the District Council and that details would emerge that week.  
Reviewing 2021/22, Councillor Ferguson suggested that it had been an interesting year at the County Council.  Together with Councillor West, he had continued to lobby and challenge robustly on several strategic fronts including The OxCam Arc (now discontinued but without an official announcement), Improvements to the A428 (expected to start at the end of 2022), the new Luton Airport  Arrivals stack (importance of monitoring noise impact highlighted given the likelihood of increased flights with people now beginning to travel again), and the East West Rail Project (drop in session between 2-8pm on 19th May).   In terms of the Luton Airport Stack, Councillor Ferguson invited those present to attend a public meeting to be held on 5th July at 7.30pm in Little Gransden Village Hall to continue consultation and to review any variation in noise levels and impact on surrounding villages.
At the County Council, the authority had worked hard to reduce the likelihood of flooding by clearing drains that had not been maintained for 5 years.  A flood risk strategy had also been produced.  The appointment of a new Highways Officer in January had enabled long outstanding highway reports to be dealt with.  The County were continuing to work on the introduction of 20mph speed limits around schools and various policies to help those in difficulty as a result of the cost-of-living crisis.

Councillor R J West

Regrettably, Councillor West was unable to be present due to a commitment at the District Council.  
However, he had requested that his Annual Report be deferred until the next ordinary meeting in 
July so he could deliver it personally to the Council.  In the meantime, a copy would be placed on 
the Parish Council’s Website.
5. GREAT PAXTON ANNUAL CRIME REPORT
The Chairman welcomed PCSO Richard Braddick to the meeting.  Having reviewed crime statistics, Richard reported that only one incident had occurred in the village since January.  This had involved a break in on the Harley Industrial Estate and both perpetrators had since been arrested with one imprisoned.   Richard reaffirmed the importance of contacting the St Neots Neighbourhood Team if residents became aware of suspicious activity or had any concerns about crime in the village.  
In response to a question, Richard acknowledged the problem of fly tipping in River Lane.  He also suggested that the location was being increasingly used for drug activity.  He urged residents not to approach any cars or individuals that they might see on the Lane but to take a note of car makes and registration numbers to report to the police.  In terms of speed, Richard reported that speed would be monitored during the summer months and that plans had already been made for 4/5 speed gun operations over the period.   Regrettably, resources were stretched with only two PCSOs based at St Neots with both the town and 46 villages to cover but he and his colleague would do their best to show a police presence.    In terms of resources, Richard was aware that neighbouring Counties had committed additional funds to neighbourhood policing, but that Cambridgeshire had chosen not to do so up till now.  
The theft of catalytic convertors continued to be an ongoing issue together with diesel fuel theft particularly from rural and agricultural premises.   Again, Richard urged residents to call in (on 101/999 or via the police website) should they become aware of any unusual activity.   The Clerk undertook to check that Richard’s contact details were available on the website.  
Regarding the Speed Watch Team in Great Paxton, Councillor Hall explained that although back in action, it had been difficult to renew enthusiasm and encourage new volunteers since lockdown although the Team still undertook an operation every six weeks.  PCSO Richard offered to participate in a future exercise.   

Lastly, a resident mentioned the incidence of overtaking on the railway bridge, Paxton Hill.  In reply, Richard suggested that dash cam footage would provide the necessary evidence to enable the police to pursue a case for dangerous driving.  

The Chairman thanked PCSO Richard Braddick for his attendance.

6. PARISH COUNCIL’S ACCOUNTS 2021/22
The Parish Meeting received and noted the draft statement of accounts of the Parish Council for the financial year 2021/22, a copy of which had been circulated.
7.  PUBLIC FORUM
              Having referred to the refreshed village entrances earlier in the meeting, an observation was 

 made that the ‘unofficial’ 30mph sign at the Dovecote Lane end of the High Street required to be 
 moved further away from the road edge because it currently blocked the sightline of approaching 
 drivers.
8. DATE OF NEXT ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
Noted that the next Annual Parish Meeting would take place in May 2023.

The meeting then closed at 8.10pm.





Chairman


